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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Great Hanwood Parish Council Meeting convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension on Tuesday 23rd January 2013 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)



G Lewis



J Fox 





M A Hood



R Butler




J Percival




L Owen 





R Evans


ABSENT:

P Seabury
In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk ;  M Davies, member of Caradoc View Play Area Improvements, Steering Committee; M Mead, Shropshire Council Community Action Officer
12/13/80
WELCOME AND PUBLIC SESSION
i)
Police Report – The written police report dated 31st December 2012 was read by the Chairman and noted by the Council.  
ii)
Shropshire Councillor’s Report – R Evans gave the following report:
· SAM.Dev Consultation – A further 16 planning policies have been published for consultation.  If approved these will replace 117 ‘Saved’ policies from the previous Shropshire District Councils and will be added to the Core Strategies of the new development plan for Shropshire Council.  Consultation ends on 28th March 2013.
· Surface Dressing/Roundels – Cats eyes have been replaced.  The Roundels will be removed shortly.  A new VAS sign has been ordered and installation is expected by the end of February 2013.  Installation will be carried out by SC but future maintenance costs will be met by GHPC.
· Village Speed Consultation – Comments received from other parishes have been circulated by SALC for information.  The new policy is likely to be more community responsive and will be considered by the SC Cabinet very shortly.
· Railway bridge signage – Liaison between SC and HA is continuing in an effort to include improved signage with the forthcoming improvements to the Edgebold roundabout.
· Hanwood Flooding – Following recent widespread flooding problems, officers have been invited to speak at the next LJC meeting, to be held on 13th February 2013 at Mary Webb School.
· Footpath Resurfacing – Shropshire Council has recently resurfaced the footpath leading from the village shop to the village hall.

· Shropshire Council Budget – Roger Evans confirmed that SC had decided to accept the Government Grant and keep Council Tax at the same level as last year.  He commented that a £1M overspend would need to be saved from the next year’s budget.

iii)

Public Session – 
· Mathew Mead introduced himself as the temporary Community Action Officer.
· Mrs Myra Davies expressed her appreciation for the availability of grit bins on Caradoc View during the recent icy weather.  It was confirmed that these should be replenished automatically, but should supplies run low residents may contact Roger Evans.

· Diversion Signs – R Evans confirmed these were due to a road closure at Lea Cross, the details of which had not been supplied to the Clerk.

· Litter Picking – Cllr J Fox requested that a litter pick be arranged by SC on the A488 from Hanwood to Radbrook, as the stretch is too dangerous for a community litter pick.  Cllr Mary Anne Hood reported that she has requested a Community Litter Pick on Caradoc View.  Laura Betton, (Severnside Housing Officer) is waiting for improved weather to make the arrangements.

· Village Hall Heating – Cllr G Lewis reported that the leaders of the Hanwood Youth Club were struggling to keep the building sufficiently warm during Youth Club sessions due to the poor quality of the heating system.  He reported that the VHC had recently been unsuccessful in their application for a grant for heating improvements.

12/13/81
APOLOGIES & NECESSARY APPROVAL
None
12/13/82
DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTEREST & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS 
Cllr G Lewis declared a non-disclosable pecuniary interest in the grant application for a grant by Hanwood PCC, of which he is a member.
12/13/83
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD 27th November 2012 

It was resolved that the minutes be accepted as a true record, (JP/LO).  The Chairman signed the minutes.
12/13/84
MATTERS ARISING
i. Dog Friendly Stile – Church Lane –No progress
ii. Additional VAS Sign – A488 – A site meeting had been held with Dan Green of SC. It had been agreed that two VAS signs would be most effective, addressing traffic on both carriageways and suitable sites were agreed.  The lighting columns will both need to be upgraded to supply power to the VAS signs, which have been ordered.  R Evans raised the possibility of a third VAS being made available and the Clerk undertook to make further enquiries.
iii. Bin Stickers – The Clerk confirmed receipt of the stickers and will arrange distribution in cooperation with the local Police Team.
iv. Jubilee Tree Planting – This will be re-arranged when the weather improves.
12/13/85
PEDESTRIAN CROSSINGS

The Clerk reported that work has recently started on the crossing outside the village shop.  The footpath has been widened and kerbs dropped.  Lighting columns on the crossing approaches have been upgraded to improve visibility of pedestrians using the crossing.  Temporary traffic lights will be in place for another week.
12/13/86
PLANNING MATTERS

a.
Planning Applications – The Council considered the following planning applications:
i. 12/04462/ADV – Unit E, Shropshire Stone, Lower Edgebold Farm – It was noted that this application had been withdrawn by the applicant and that the temporary signage had been removed.  The stone sign was still in place.
ii. Planning applications received since the publication of the agenda; None
b.
Planning Decisions – The Council noted the following planning decisions:
i. 12/05001/FUL – Cobden House, Mill Lane, Hanwood - Erection of single storey extensions on south elevation and internal alterations – It was noted that permission had been granted under delegated powers.  No objections had been lodged by the Parish Council.

c.
Review of Great Hanwood Development Boundary – The Council noted the response from Dave Wallace, Senior Planning Officer at SC.  It was resolved to submit the proposed new development boundary for consideration at the next stage of consultations, subject to any necessary checks as to access that the planning department may wish to make.
d.
Distribution of CIL monies to Parish Councils – The Clerk outlined the recently published details of new legislation, indicating that the distribution of CIL monies will be affected by whether the parish has a valid Neighbourhood Plan in place.  If not, 15% will be passed to Parish Councils.  If a Neighbourhood Plan is in place, 25% will be passed to the Parish.  The balance of the CIL money arising from any development will be spent on the community, based on the priorities identified in the relevant Place Plan.  It is unclear who will control the balance of the funds at this stage.  The new arrangements will become effective from April 2013.
12/13/87
PARISH MATTERS

a.
Matters Arising from the Public Session – 
i.
Litter Picking – It was resolved to request a litter pick along the A488.

ii.
Village Hall Heating -  It was resolved to write to the Village Hall Committee to alert them to the concerns raised by the Youth Club.
b.
Parish On-line Mapping Service – It was resolved to authorise the Clerk to commence a free 30 day trial of this service, at a convenient time, to enable the service to be evaluated.

12/13/88
CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA

i) 
SITA Grant Application – The Clerk reported that the Funding Agreement was in place and an order placed for new play equipment with Sovereign.  The Council noted that it may be necessary to settle the invoice from the supplier before the grant is received from SITA.
ii)
S106 Contributions – The Clerk confirmed receipt of the S106 contributions arising from three phases of affordable housing development at Oaklands View, totalling £7,836.79.  The Council noted that this money is ring-fenced for the provision of play equipment within the community.
iii)
Delivery and Installation of Play Equipment – The Clerk reported that the new play equipment is scheduled for delivery and installation from 25th February 2013.  She confirmed that the Parish Council had undertaken to remove the redundant play equipment before this date and to provide welfare facilities for the Contractor’s installation team, if required.
iv)
Volunteer Weekend – The Council resolved to arrange a Volunteer Weekend on 16th / 17th February and several members of the Council volunteered to assist.  A site meeting was arranged to prepare the necessary risk assessments and method statements.  The Council approved a draft publicity flyer prepared by the Clerk and it was confirmed that Severnside would print the flyers.  They will be distributed to residents with the next Church newsletter.
v)
Purchase of Play Equipment – The Council noted the value of the order placed for play equipment amounted to £24,213.72 & VAT.  The Council noted the payment terms and dates detailed on the agenda, including 5% retention for snagging, subject to a Post Installation Inspection, to be arranged by the Parish Council.  The Clerk alerted the Council to the short-term impact on the Council’s cash flow and reserves pending receipt of the grant from SITA.
12/13/89
FINANCIAL MATTERS
i)  
Financial Report & Bank Reconciliation – Tabled and presented by the Clerk.  The Council noted the balance of £25,506.50 was held in the Council’s bank account at the end of January.
ii) Grant Applications – The Council considered the following applications for inclusion in the Budget for 2013/14:
1.
Hanwood PCC – Request for a grant towards the maintenance of the churchyard - Cllr G Lewis abstained from the discussions and left the room, having previously declared his interest.   Having reviewed the application and accompanying annual accounts of the PCC, the Council resolved unanimously to make a grant of £950.00 towards the maintenance of St Thomas’ Churchyard. (RB/JP).  (Power s137 Local Government Act 1972).  Cllr G Lewis returned to the room.

2.
Severn Hospice – Request for a grant to support the charitable work of the hospice in providing palliative care for local patients.   The Council resolved unanimously to make a contribution of £25.00 in support of the charitable work of the Severn Hospice (RB/RE) – (Power s137, LGA 1972)
3.
Citizen’s Advice, Shropshire – Request for a grant to support the charitable work of the Citizen’s Advice in assisting local residents with financial hardship.  The Council resolved unanimously to make a contribution of £25.00 in support of the charitable work of the Citizen’s Advice, Shropshire. (RB/RE). (Power s137, LGA 1972)
4.
Hanwood Village Hall Committee – Request for a grant towards the costs of insurance of Hanwood Village Hall.  Having considered the annual accounts of the Hanwood Village Hall Committee, the Council resolved unanimously to make a grant of £1,250.00 towards the costs of insurance of the village hall and grounds. (JF/RE). (Power s133, LGA 1972)
5.
Hanwood Village Hall Committee – Request for a grant to support the ongoing maintenance of the newly improved village hall grounds.  The Clerk tabled a letter from the VHC requesting an additional grant.  The Council deferred discussion of the request until the next meeting.  Meanwhile, Cllr J Percival (VHC representative) was requested to obtain further details from the next meeting with the VHC.
6.
Rea Valley Day Centre – It was noted that no application had yet been received from the RVDC, but that provision had been made in the budget to support this local charitable organisation.
iii) Budget Forecast 2013/14 – The Clerk tabled a revised budget for 2013/14 for approval.  The Clerk was authorised to make provision for a grant for the maintenance of the village hall grounds for consideration at the March meeting.
iv) Council Tax Base and Precept – The Clerk summarised the recent reductions to the Council Tax Support Grant and the changes to the way it is distributed.  A proportion of the grant amounting to £2,067 will be paid to Great Hanwood Parish Council in addition to the Precept and she reported that a Precept of £13,382 would therefore be required to provide an income of £15,449.  It was noted that the grant was not guaranteed, in whole or in part for future years.
Following consideration of the forthcoming Parish Council elections, which if contested, could amount to a cost of £1,000, it was resolved unanimously to set a precept of £14,382 and to include the election costs in the budget.  This would yield an income of £16,449 when added to the CTSG of £2,067.  (RB/JF).
v) Confirmation of payments with necessary approval:
*The Council considered the list of payments scheduled on the agenda.   The invoice for the lease and rotation of the VAS sign was discussed at some length.  In view of the unreliability of the VAS sign during the 12 month period it was resolved to make a payment amounting to 50% of the invoiced sum and write to Shropshire Council requesting an appropriate discount be negotiated to compensate for the loss of service.

The Council approved the following payments en bloc by unanimous resolution:

E Longmore
Plants – Jubilee flower boxes


 
   £57.95
C Higgins 
Clerk’s Salary (s/o 26th Feb 2013)


 £343.99

SCPS

Pension Contributions (s/o 19th Feb ‘13)


   £73.05
C Higgins
Clerk’s Salary (s/o 26th March ’13)


 £343.99
SCPS
 
Pension Contributions (s/o 19th Mar ’13)


   £73.05
C Higgins
Clerk’s Expenses, (inc 50% SLCC contribution)

   £89.75
E.ON

Street Light Repairs (35 Caradoc View)


   £56.71
Sovereign Design Play Systems Ltd



 20% deposit for play equipment (inc £968.55 VAT)    £5,811.29
D Walker
Repairs to notice boards



  £290.00
Shropshire Council (Post Office Ltd) Lease and rotation of VAS sign
  £780.00*
Digley Associates
Annual Inspection of Play Area


    £42.00

James the Gardener (James Heathorn)

War memorial hedge
    £65.00

Npower
Electricity for street lighting (2 invoices)


  £246.48

SLCC

Training day (Clerk)




    £15.00
*50% of invoiced total – see note above

vi)
Payments Schedule for Play Equipment:

The Clerk confirmed that the SITA Trust will provide the grant in a single payment on satisfactory completion of the Project Report.  It may be necessary to settle the invoice before the grant is received.  It was resolved unanimously that the Chairman and one other cheque signatory be authorised to sign a cheque between meetings, in accordance with the agenda and upon satisfactory completion of the installation.
12/13/90
TRAINING  

The Clerk was authorised to attend SALC training on End of Year Accounts; On-line Banking; PAYE and VAT on 10th April 2013.  (RE/JP)
12/13/91
CORRESPONDENCE 

1.
Matters for information – The Council noted the following items of correspondence:

i.
Shropshire Council  – Various elections communications and notices, which the Parish Council is requested to display to alert the electorate to the forthcoming Unitary Council and Parish Council elections and the candidates standing for office.  The Clerk gave an update on the deadlines for submission of nomination papers.
2. 
Matters for action, consideration or consultation – the Council noted the following items of correspondence;
i.
Marie Curie Cancer Care – Request for charitable support for nursing services within Shropshire. Noted.
ii.
Shropshire County Pension Fund – 2013 Actuarial Valuation – The Council noted the requirement for the requested data by 30th April 2013.
12/13/92
CHEQUE SIGNING

Cheques approved under minute 12/13/89 v. were signed by the Chairman and Vice-chairman.
12/13/93
CONFIDENTIAL ITEM

The Council moved to clear the room of the press and public, before considering confidential items.  The minutes are recorded elsewhere. The Clerk declared her interest and left the room.
12/13/94
DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS
It was confirmed that the next Parish Council meeting will be held on 26th March 2013 at 7:30pm in the Church Extension.  
Future meetings:

23rd April 2013 – Annual Parish Meeting followed by a short Council Meeting
Local Council Elections 2nd May 2013

14th May 2013 – Annual Parish Council Meeting
There being no further business the meeting closed at 9:30pm
Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 26th March 2013


